Why Did You Die?

Activities to Help Children Cope with Grief & Loss

ERIKA LEEUWENBURGH, LPC Ellen Goldring, LPC

Instant Help Books

A Division of New Harbinger Publications, Inc.

Publisher's Note

This publication is designed to provide accurate and authoritative information in regard to the subject matter covered. It is sold with the understanding that the publisher is not engaged in rendering psychological, financial, legal, or other professional services. If expert assistance or counseling is needed, the services of a competent professional should be sought.

Distributed in Canada by Raincoast Books

Copyright © 2008 by Erika Leeuwenburgh and Ellen Goldring

Instant Help Books

A Division of New Harbinger Publications, Inc.

5674 Shattuck Avenue Oakland, CA 94609 www.newharbinger.com

Cover design by Amy Shoup Illustrations by Julie Olson

All Rights Reserved

Printed in the United States of America

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Leeuwenburgh, Erica.

Why did you die?: activities to help children cope with grief and loss / Erica Leeuwenburgh and Ellen Goldring. p. cm.

ISBN-13: 978-1-57224-604-1 (pbk.: alk. paper) ISBN-10: 1-57224-604-9 (pbk.: alk. paper)

1. Grief in children. 2. Loss (Psychology) in children. 3. Children and death. 4. Bereavement in children. I.

Goldring, Ellen B. (Ellen Borish), 1957- II. Title.

BF723.G75L44 2008 155.9'37083--dc22

2008002069

10 09 08

10 9 8 7 6 5 4 3 2 1

Contents

| To Parents | vii | | | |
|--------------------------------|-------------------------------------------------|-----|--|--|
| Grief and Developmental Stages | | | | |
| How Children Grieve | | | | |
| Complicated | xv | | | |
| Dear Kids | xvi | | | |
| Activity 1: | Everything Changes | | | |
| Activity 2: | Changes You Can Control and Changes You Can't | | | |
| Activity 3: | How You See Yourself and How Others See You | 7 | | |
| Activity 4: | You Have Many Feelings | 9 | | |
| Activity 5: | Your Life Is a Journey | 12 | | |
| Activity 6: | You Have a Support System | 15 | | |
| Activity 7: | Every Family Is Unique | | | |
| Activity 8: | A Special Place Can Feel Good | | | |
| Activity 9: | A Gift from Your Loved One | 24 | | |
| Activity 10: | Everything Has a Life Span | 27 | | |
| Activity 11: | : There Are Many Causes of Death | | | |
| Activity 12: | : How Your Loved One Died | | | |
| Activity 13: | 3: Special Things You Did with Your Loved One | | | |
| Activity 14: | What Your Loved One Enjoyed | 36 | | |
| Activity 15: | The Idea of Death Looks Different to Each of Us | 39 | | |
| Activity 16: | Illnesses, Accidents, and Natural Events | 41 | | |
| Activity 17: | Death Stops the Body from Working | 44 | | |
| Activity 18: | This Death Was Not Your Fault | 46 | | |
| Activity 19: | The Funeral Service | 48 | | |
| Activity 20: | People Give Gifts to Show They Care | .51 | | |
| Activity 21: | A Place People Go to Remember | 54 | | |
| Activity 22: | Beliefs About What Happens After Death | 57 | | |
| Activity 23 | Keeping a Feeling of Togetherness | 60 | | |

The Idea of Death Looks Different to Each of Us

Questions

| Describe your character or creature. | |
|--------------------------------------|--|
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| If it could talk, what would it say? | |
| | |
| | |
| | |
| What would you say back to it? | |
| | |
| | |
| | |

Illnesses, Accidents, and Natural Events

Activity 16

For You to Think About

Most people do not want to die, but death is often caused by things that can't be controlled, such as illnesses, accidents, or natural events.

Some illnesses are life threatening, like cancer or AIDS. If they are not treated with strong medicines, they can cause death. Sometimes, even strong medicine doesn't help. The illness spreads through the person's body, stopping it from working, and the person dies.

Chronic illnesses, like sickle cell anemia, diabetes, and emphysema, are other causes of death. People with chronic illnesses have something wrong with their bodies that scientists and doctors can't cure. These illnesses may occur before birth or develop later in life. People who have these illnesses need medicine to live, and they may look unhealthy or seem to suffer.

An acute illness is one that happens suddenly. Not all acute illnesses are serious. Some, like pneumonia or infections that spread inside a person's body, can become serious enough to cause death and usually require the person to be hospitalized.

There are also mental illnesses, like severe depression, that can cause people a tremendous amount of suffering. People with these illnesses may feel hopeless and think it would be better to die than to continue living. When the illness is not controlled by prescribed medication, some people suffer so badly that they commit suicide.

People also die of causes other than illness. Accidents, like being hit by a car or falling from a high place, can kill people. People die in wars, and sometimes one person kills another on purpose. Events in nature, like tornadoes or tsunamis, also cause deaths.

It can help you to remember that, no matter what the cause of death, your loved one would not have chosen to die if he or she had control over it.

| List five | e things that a | re difficult | to control a | nd can caus | se harm. | |
|-----------|-----------------|--------------|--------------|-------------|----------|--|
| | | | | | | |
| 2 | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| n the s | space below, d | raw a pictui | re or one or | tnese tning | S. | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |

Activity 18

This Death Was Not Your Fault

For You to Think About

There are things we know that don't cause death. There is nothing someone could say that can cause someone to die. There is no thought that can cause a death. No one's feelings can make someone die. It is important to remember that nothing you said, thought, or felt made your loved one die. If you have questions about why the death happened, share them with an adult who can understand and explain what really happened.

Sammy drew a picture of his family together in the kitchen. In one corner, there was a big, messy trashcan, overflowing with garbage. When his counselor asked about what he had drawn, Sammy said, "I should have taken out the garbage because that's how my sister got cancer." Sammy had heard his parents and the neighbors talking about their community being built on land that had been filled in over a huge mountain of garbage. They had described the garbage as toxic waste, which meant it was poisonous. Sammy had heard part of this conversation, and he thought that if he had emptied the trashcan his sister wouldn't have gotten cancer and died. He was very relieved when he found out he was not responsible for her cancer.

| Did you ever wonder if anything you did caused your loved one's death? Draw a picture that shows what you thought about. |
|--------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| |
| Questions |
| Can you think of anything else that doesn't cause death? |
| |
| Is there anything you would like to know about death? |
| |

Activity 19

The Funeral Service

For You to Think About

A funeral or service for the loved one is a time that family and friends get together to say good-bye to the body of the person who died. It is also a time to remember and talk about a loved one's life.

When Sophia, Katrina, and Cristina's neighbor Mr. Clark died, their mom asked them if they wanted to go to the funeral service. She said that it was their decision and it would be okay if they chose to stay home. The girls had felt very close to Mr. Clark and were sad about his death. But they had never been to a funeral and they worried about what it would be like. Their mother explained that it was a sad event, and many people there might be crying. Mr. Clark's body would be in a coffin, which might be open. If it were open, people at the service would be able to see the body. It wouldn't move, and it might look gray or pale.

Sophia, Katrina, and Cristina decided that they wanted to go. They wanted to see what would happen and listen to what people said. They wanted to say good-bye to Mr. Clark. Before the funeral, the girls took their favorite photographs of him and pasted them on a poster board. They brought the poster to the funeral, along with colored pencils, markers, and stickers. Before the funeral service, they added words and designs to their poster and invited other people to write about Mr. Clark, too. It made them feel as if they were part of the funeral service, with something special to share.



Why Did You Die?

| neral. You can i | v, create a collag nclude cards, ol 1r own drawing | bituaries, iter | ns from the fu | meral home, pi | ctures froi |
|------------------|----------------------------------------------------------|-----------------|----------------|----------------|-------------|
| gazines, or you | ir own drawing | ;5. | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | | | | |

Questions

| What memories came to your mind while creating the collage? |
|------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------|
| |
| Did you leave out anything you would like to include? You can go back and add to your collage. |
| What are some feelings you had at the funeral? |
| What feelings do you think other people had? |
| Did you say anything during the service? If you did, what did you say? If you didn't, is |
| there anything you would like to have said? |
| |

People Give Gifts to Show They Care

Activity 20

For You to Think About

When someone dies, many people take or send gifts to the family. Often, these gifts are flowers or food. People often send cards, too. These cards are called sympathy cards. These gifts and cards are a way to tell the family that others are sorry the person died and that they understand it is a time of sadness.

Bobby wanted to show his friend Evan how sorry he was that Evan's brother had died. His parents had sent a fruit basket to Evan's family, but Bobby wanted to do something just for his friend. Bobby made a card to give Evan. First, he drew a picture with markers, but then he didn't know what to write inside. He couldn't think of a way to show his feelings. None of the words he thought of seemed right, and yet he wanted Evan to know that he cared. After some time, he decided to just write this:

Dear Evan,

I wish your brother didn't die. I'm sorry that you are sad.

From,

Bobby

The next day, Bobby gave Evan the card. Evan still felt sad, but he knew that he had a really good friend.



Questions

| Where would you like to keep what you have created? | | |
|--------------------------------------------------------------|--|--|
| What would you write to go along with your gift or card? | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| Do you remember any cards or gifts that were special to you? | | |
| | | |
| | | |

Activity 21

A Place People Go to Remember

For You to Think About

After the funeral, the body is taken to a special place. It may be a cemetery, a mausoleum, or another specific place decided upon by the family. People can go to this place to help them remember their loved one.

Nora, Eddie, and Tyrone all went to a support group for children who had had someone they love die. Their group leader asked each of them where the body of their loved one was. Nora said, "In the ground in the cemetery, and my mom goes there every day." Tyrone said, "In the mausoleum, in a wall." Eddie said, "My grandma's ashes were put in a special garden."

They were each surprised at the others' answers. Their group leader reminded them that they didn't need to worry, no matter what special place the family had chosen. The person's body no longer felt pain. It didn't sense heat or cold, and it didn't need food or air. What was important was that friends and family could go to this place to remember their loved one.

Draw a picture or take a photograph of this place, and put it in the frame below.

